THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of the   Executive Committee held in the Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on   Monday 3 July 2006 from 7.35    pm to 8.35pm.

Present:-
  Councillors   Ann Shaw OBE (Chairman), Matthew Bedford (Vice-Chairman), Phil Brading, Roger Seabourne, Richard Struck, Martin Trevett and Chris Whately_Smith.

Also in attendance:- Councillors Tony Barton, Kemal Butt, Barbara Lamb MBE, John Pendlebury and Peter Wakeling 

Officers:
David Gardner
-
Director of Corporate Resources


Tony Beirne
-
Director of Strategic Services


Peter Brooker
-
Director of Leisure and Environment


Patrick Odling-Smee
-
Director of Housing and Health 


Ami Beeton
- 
Principal Committee Manager

  
EX20/06
MINUTES


The Minutes of the meeting of the Executive Committee held on 5 June 2006 were agreed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

EX21/06
NOTICE OF OTHER BUSINESS


The Chairman stated that the reports circulated separately at items 7c, 12a and 12b had not been available for inspection five clear days before the meeting and could only be dealt with as urgent items of business.


The Chairman ruled that Item 7c (Service Level Agreement) was of sufficient urgency because the Service Level Agreement needs to be agreed so that the PCSO’s could be in place as soon as possible.


The Chairman ruled that Item 12a (District Children’s Trust Partnership Action Plan) was of sufficient urgency because the Committee needed to ensure this Councils views were known to the LSP before the draft action plan was agreed.


The Chairman ruled that Item 12b (Statement of Community Involvement (SCI)) was of sufficient urgency because the Council would need to agree the action by 18 July so that the SCI could be implemented without delay.


RESOURCES
EX22/06
FINANCIAL POSITION STATEMENT & BUDGET   MONITORING REPORT – MAY 2006 (MONTH 2)


This report provided Members with an update of the three-year medium-term financial plan and the position on the current year’s budget for the period ending on 28 May 2006.


The reason for this decision was to protect the Council’s budget.


RECOMMENDED:-


To Council:


(1)
that the following revenue variations to the General Fund and Housing Revenue Account be noted and incorporated into the latest estimate:-

	Overspend / (Underspend)
	2006/2007

£
	2007/2008

£
	2008/2009

£

	General Fund

Housing Revenue Account
	26,310

9,080
	23,610

1,270
	14,150

1,280



(2)
that the following variations to capital expenditure be noted and incorporated into the latest estimate.

	Overspend / (Underspend)
	2006/2007

£
	2007/2008

£
	2008/2009

£

	Additions / (Savings)

Re-phasing
	10,000

0
	0

0
	0

0

	Total
	10,000
	0
	0



To the Policy Panels:



RESOLVED:-


(3)
that this report be noted.


PUBLIC SERVICES & HEALTH

EX23/06
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PUBLIC SERVICES AND HEALTH POLICY PANEL 


Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act 2005 – Dog Control Orders


Members were informed that a Local Government Association Alert had been received and advised that DEFRA had stated that if a Council was to adopt any dog control order under the Clean Neighbourhood and Environment Act that applied to the land previously designated under the Dog (Fouling of Land) Act then the Act relating to fouling ceases to be in force. The reason given was that it would be confusing for residents if land was designated for dog fouling with the stipulated £50 fixed penalty ticket under the Dog (Fouling of Land) Act and the same land is also designated for the maximum number of dogs on leads under the Clean Neighbourhood & Environment Act where the fixed penalty is different.


Members agreed not to adopt the Dog Control Order as detailed at appendix 1. The reason for this is detailed as above. 


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that officers investigate with Parish Councils, the possible adoption of a Dog Control Order in relation to dog fouling to cover both specified Council and Parish land.


Annual Review of the Food Law and Health and Safety Law Enforcement Service Plans


Members considered the review of the Food Law and Health and Safety Law Enforcement Service Plans.


The reason for this decision was to comply with the requirements of the Council Constitution and with the Food Standards Agency Framework Agreement.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
the endorsement of the proposed new alternative inspection strategy to deliver the Council’s statutory requirements in relation to food and health & safety enforcement duties;


(2)
that the proposed increase in hours for the Environment Officer be approved on a cost-neutral basis with a corresponding reduction in the Private Sector Partner budget; and


(3)
that a detailed report on a “scores on the doors” policy be submitted to a future meeting of the Panel.

PUBLIC SERVICES & HEALTH AND RESOURCES

EX24/06
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE PUBLIC SERVICES AND HEALTH POLICY PANEL AND RESOURCES COMMITTEE


Feasibility Study – Depot Share


Members raised concerns about the capital costs for the depot share as well as the security of tenure of the Wigenhall site if the move was to come about. It was suggested that other options within the district or with neighbouring authorities be looked at and reported back to this Committee but that work still be carried out as planned in the mean time.  The Director for Leisure and Environment confirmed that the Resources Policy Panel had also requested this information.  He added that he thought that there would be areas where savings could be made and stressed that any investment would be purely for Three Rivers benefit. 


The reason for the decision was to allow for any other options to be investigated whilst still continuing with the original feasibility study and proposed move to Wiggenhall Depot.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the findings of the Feasibility study be noted;


(2)
that a review of any possible alternative depot sites either within the district or with adjacent local authorities be carried out


(3)
that officers, in conjunction with Watford Borough Council (WBC), carry out further detailed works in relation to the financial, legal, equal opportunities, staffing, environmental, community safety, Customer Services Centre, Website, Health & Safety, regulatory, contractual, operational / service and shared resources Implications, as outlined in Appendix 2 to this report;


(4)
that officers, in conjunction with WBC, carry out further detailed works aimed at reducing the impact of the Risk Management implications, detailed in paragraph 14 of the report, and where possible make recommendations to enable risks to be managed within the Council’s appetite for risk;


(5)
that officers commence formal staff consultation on any proposed relocation; and


(6)
that officers present a further report by December 2006 detailing the way forward for the proposed depot-sharing project.


In addition the Public Services and Health Policy Panel have asked the Executive Committee to agree:


RESOLVED:-


that officers to present a detailed report on securing the tenure of the site.


LEISURE AND COMMUNITY

EX25/06
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE LEISURE AND COMMUNITY POLICY PANEL


Performance Monitoring Report – Quarter 4, 2005/06



The Committee received this recommendation from the Leisure and Community Policy Panel.



RESOLVED:-


that any shortfall in performance figures for the golf course and other outdoor sports would be linked to the weather conditions.

Update on the Community Safety Action Plan 2005/06 and Projects Funded by the Safer Stronger Communities Funding (SSCF)


Members commented on the lay out of the report and requested that in future the status column should be wider and the other columns narrower.



RESOLVED:-



that the report be noted.


Proposed Service Level Agreement for the provision of Additional Police Community Support Officers.


Members discussed this item and agreed that the Police be asked to report every 2 months on any re- deployment of Three Rivers PCSO’s, detailing how long and why they had been re-deployed. 


RESOLVED:-

(1) that the Service Level Agreement for the provision of additional Police Community Support Officers detailed in appendix a of the report be agreed;

(2)
that the Police be asked to report every 2 months on any redeployment of the PCSO’s including the length of time and the reason for the redeployment 

HOUSING

EX26/06
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE HOUSING AND ENVIRONMENT POLICY PANEL


Housing Strategy 2006 – 2011


Members were advised that a final version of the Housing Strategy 2006-2011 was to be distributed with the Council agenda. It was agreed that this item be recommended to Council.


The reason for this decision was so that the Council had a clear strategy for addressing housing needs in the District.


Members raised a query on the cost of the feasibility study for the physical improvements of the South Oxhey Office.  The Director for Housing and Health explained that the £10,000 allocated was not just for the feasibility study but for some of the physical works as well.  Members requested a report be bought to this committee detailing what money had been spent on the feasibility study and what would be spent on the physical works.


RESOLVED:-



that a detailed report regarding what monies had been spent on (a) the feasibility study for the South Oxhey Offices and (b) the physical works be brought back to this Committee for consideration


RECOMMENDED:-


To Council:




that the Housing Strategy 2006 – 2011be adopted.


Charges made to homeless households residing in bed and breakfast accommodation


Members received this report and agreed the request in order to maximise the income for the Council.


RESOLVED:-


(1)
that the request to increase bed and breakfast charges as detailed in the report be approved; and


(2)
that the bed and breakfast charges be increased in future in line with increases to the Housing Benefit threshold.


ENVIRONMENT
EX27/06
CONSIDERATION OF   RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE HOUSING AND ENVIRONMENT POLICY PANEL


Moratorium – New Housing Development


This report advised the Committee on the six month review of the housing moratorium. Members agreed that the moratorium in place should continue to be applies and reviewed again in 6 months time.



RESOLVED:-


(1)
the moratorium currently in place continues to be applied; and


(2)
the moratorium be reviewed in six months time.


GENERAL

EX28/06
CONSIDERATION OF DECISION BY THE AUDIT   COMMITTEE


Audit & Internal Control - Risk Management Strategy


The Committee agreed the adoption of the revised Risk Management Strategy 


RESOLVED:-

  

(1)
that the Executive Committee adopts the revised Risk Management Strategy.


(2)
that appropriate training be provided to members and officers concerning risk management awareness.

  
Audit & Internal Control - Review of Strategic Risks


The Director of corporate Resources explained to the meeting that the Audit Committee had been asked to comment on the effectiveness of the risk management arrangements in respect of the strategic risks identified by the Council on 14 February 2006. Members discussed the 5 comments from the Audit Committee, listed below and agreed what action should be taken.

1. Failure to deliver efficient and effective services – The Committee considered this description too broad to be a strategic risk.
2. Failure to achieve the Decent Homes Standard – plans should be in place should the Council not transfer its Stock to a Registered Social Landlord.
3. Either the actual level, or the perception of the level, of anti-social behaviour increases – The Committee did not consider this to be a strategic risk.
4. Disaster impacts on the ability of the Council to operate – awareness of control measures such as Business Continuity Plans was low among Councillors. Details should be circulated to Members.
5. Loss of key staff or skills – The Committee agreed this was a strategic risk which should be widened to consider the impact when 2-3 non-key staff leave a team.



RESOLVED:- 

(1) that the 5 comments of the Audit committee (detailed above) made on 28 June 2006 in respect of the recommendations 6.1 and 6.2 of the report be noted and the following actions be agreed in relation to the comments made.

(a) that the Audit Committee be asked to carry out further work, in respect of comment 1, to narrow down and identify any particular services; 

(b) to recognise that plans were in place to deal with both comments 2 and 5; 

(c) that comment 3 was to remain a strategic risk and a priority; and

(d) that a seminar would be held for all Members to brief them on business continuity plans for this Council


(2)
that the progress made on the action required to treat strategic risks identified by the Council on 14 February 2006, be noted.



(3)
a) that no further strategic risks should be taken into account at this time



b) that no amendment be made at this time to the assessment of existing risks, in terms of their impact or likelihood, 

c) that no existing risk should be deleted as being no longer applicable.

EX29/06
OFFICER REMUNERATION WORKING PARTY


Members agreed to set up a Working Party and requested the following;


comparisons with other neighbouring authorities in Herts, North West London and the family group to be provided. 


RESOLVED:-



that   a Working Party of five Members (3 Liberal Democrat, 1 Conservative and 1 Labour), its terms of reference to review the terms and conditions of all Chief Officers employed by the Council and make recommendations to this Committee no later than October 2006 be established.

EX30/06
DISTRICT CHILDREN’S TRUST PARTNERSHIP (DCTP) DRAFT ACTION PLAN


Members expressed concern about the DCTP as it was thought that very little would be achieved and no impact made for the young people in the district with in the first 2 years of its life.


Members agreed that there was a lack of urgency and deliverables, that the timescales were too long, there were too many targets and there was no focus on delivering to the people it was aimed at. It was agreed that these concerns should be listed and reported back to the DCTP.


RESOLVED:-



that the following comments and concerns made by the Executive Committee regarding the draft action plan be reported to the DCTP,

(a) The lack of urgency with which this work is being treated especially as a priority amongst the partners

(b) There was a lack of deliverables

(c) The need for shorter timescales to make a difference
(d) There seemed to be too many targets – it was suggested that there needed to be focus on fewer targets

(e) There was no focus on delivering to the people it was aimed at. 

EX31/06
STATEMENT OF COMMUNITY INVOLVEMENT (SCI)


This report recommended the adoption of the Statement of Community Involvement. Members were happy to move this forward and recommend the adoption of the SCI to Council. 



RESOLVED:-


that the Inspectors recommendations be noted


RECOMMENDED:-


To Council:-


(1).  the comments made by Executive and Housing and Environment Policy Panel be noted


(2)
the Inspectors recommendations be noted and the SCI as set out in appendix 2 of the report, in accordance with Regulations 35 and 36 of the Town and Country Planning (Local Development) (England) Regulations 2004 be adopted.

EX32/06
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC


RESOLVED:-



that, under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the press and public be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in paragraphs 3 of Part I of Schedule 12A to the Act.  It has been decided by the Council that in all the circumstances, the public interest in maintaining the exemption outweighs the public interest in disclosing the information.

EX33/06
HRA CAPITAL PROGRAMME 2006/07


This report notified the Committee of an amendment made to the original tender for a Window Renewal Contract as part of the 2006/2007 HRA Capital Programme. 


RESOLVED:-



that the revised tender by Marshall Double Glazing be noted.

CHAIRMAN
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